Town of Haw River 

Town Council Meeting

Monday, August 2, 2010
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, August 2, 2010 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00 p.m.
Council Members Present: Mayor Buddy Boggs, Ricky Honeycutt, Jeff Fogleman, Lee Lovette and Kelly Allen.

Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Atty. Charlie Davis and Clerk Speicher.

Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 p.m.

Public Hearings – None
Consent Agenda
The Council reviewed the following items:

-Previous Meeting’s Minutes: June 24, 2010 (Special Meeting for Budget) and July 12, 2010.

Councilman Fogleman made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda. Motion carried 5-0.
Old Business

7:01  p.m. Consideration and discussion concerning adjusting water billing cycle policy: Manager Earp explained that current policy states that water bills are due on the 21st of the month; cut-off date is the 28th. NC General Statutes dictate that there be no less than ten (10) days between the late penalty date and the disconnect date. Manager Earp recommended the due date be changed to the 15th to bring the Town into compliance and that there be an education period of three (3) months before the late penalty of $5.00 be imposed on the 16th.Councilmember Lovette mad a motion to accept the new Water Billing Policy as written incorporated by reference; motion carried 5-0.
New Business
7:04 p.m. Consideration of public hearing for amendment of Haw River Code of Ordinances Title 1; Chapter 10: General Provisions; Section 10.99 General Penalty: Manager Earp explained that the amendment to Title 1 will change the penalty for violations from $50 to $500, bringing it into agreement with the penalty as stated in the new Animal Ordinance. The change will also reduce jail time from 30 days to 20 days per NC General Statute limitations. The penalty will apply to all code violations including nuisance, noise, junk and grass. Councilmember Allen made a motion to set September 13 as the date for the public hearing for amendments to the Code of Ordinances Title 1; Chapter 10: General Provisions; Section 10.99 General Penalty; motion carried 5-0.
7:06 p.m. Consideration and discussion regarding appointments to the Haw River Planning and Zoning Board: Vacant positions exist due to the resignation of Cathy Wilson (ETJ) and the expired term of Charles Belcher and Tad Martin (ETJ). Mr. Belcher and Mr. Martin have reapplied and Mr. Philip Morgan has applied for the vacancy. Manager Earp explained that ETJ positions must go before the Alamance County Board of Commissioners approval. Councilmember Honeycutt made a motion to accept all three applications for the Planning and Zoning Board; motion carried 5-0

7:09 p.m. Consideration and discussion of memo from Recreation Director concerning Concession Stand issues: Manager Earp explained that the Alamance County Health Inspector informed Parks Director Randall King that this year would be the last year he would pass the concession stand without improvements including replacement of countertops. Modifications also need to be made to install a ventilation hood for the french-fryer. Randall King stated that a hood will weigh approximately 400 pounds with an additional 350-400 pounds on the roof. Possibilities, according to Randall King, include retrofitting the current building, purchase of a mobile unit, requirement of the vendor to provide a mobile unit or replacement with a new building. Manager Earp stated that it would be advisable to add new restrooms if a new building were to be built. A new building could be built, not including bathrooms, for approximately $30,000.00. Councilmember Lovette asked Randall King to explore the availability of donations from local contractors. Mayor Boggs suggested that the concession vendor bring their own mobile unit or food be prepared off-site. He also asked Director King to explore the possibility of applying for a Park Grant in January. Council formed a steering committee with Director King, Manager Earp, Councilmember Lovette and an unnamed staff member to explore possibilities.
7:20  p.m. Consideration and discussion regarding appointments to the Lake Jordan Stage One Adaptive Management Program Review Committee: The Town of Haw River Jordan Nutrient Strategy Program was approved on May 13, 2010. The Town must form a committee to begin identifying projects by August 12, 2010. Manager Earp stated that he serves as Stormwater Administrator. Mayor Boggs and Councilmember Lovette volunteered to serve; Manager Earp stated he would ask for a staff volunteer. Councilmember Honeycutt made a motion to form a committee by the August 12 deadline; motion carried 5-0.
7:24 p.m. Consideration and discussion regarding amendment to the Town’s Personnel Policy regarding Article IX. Employee Benefits; Section 4: Retirement Program and 

Section 8: Longevity Pay: Manager Earp reminded the Council that they asked him to find a way to reduce post-employment benefit costs. Both the health insurance benefit for retirees years of service and percentages paid have been changed as well as increasing the longevity employment period requirements. New policy incorporated by reference. Current employees will be unaffected by the changes. Chief Tim Felts requested the Council allow him to honor the current policy for the gentleman to whom he has made a conditional offer of employment. Councilmember Lovette made a motion to accept the proposed changes to the Personnel Policy and to honor the benefit package already offered to the gentleman who has received a conditional offer of employment with the Police Department; motion carried 5-0.
7:33 p.m. Request to apply for NC State Energy Program Solicitation #2010Local GovtEduc2: The first Energy Grant applied for in January has been turned down. Manager Earp suggested that the Town partner with Elon and Graham and reapply for the grant. The three agencies will be better able to meet the criteria for the grant. Graham will serve as the lead agency. The grant is for $100,000-$125,000, Haw River’s portion to be approximately $49,000. The grant requires no match. Councilmember Lovette made a motion to allow Manager Earp to apply for the Energy Grant; motion carried 5-0. 
Manager’s Update 7:37 p.m.
· Manager Earp read a resignation letter from Clerk Speicher. She is taking a position as the Finance Director for the Town of Siler City. It was the consensus of the Board to advertise the position quickly and fill the vacancy as soon as possible. 
· The CD for $100,000 with VantageSouth Bank is expiring. Councilmember Allen made a motion to leave the money with VantageSouth at a yield of 1.11%; motion carried 5-0.
· Manager Earp shared a letter written to Payne Oil committing the Town to do everything possible to help Payne Oil stay in Haw River. He asked the Council and citizens help in locating a suitable 10-20 acre plot for the re-location.
Councilmember Lovette asked Manager Earp why the DOT stopped paving Hwy 49 at the intersection. Manager Earp explained that the work was paid for with stimulus funds. It is his understanding that the paving will continue up Hwy. 49 but he did not know a timetable.
Councilmember Lovette asked why other municipalities in the County received stimulus funds per the Times-News and Haw River did not. Manager Earp stated that he has applied for every grant opportunity presented. Sometimes Haw River is rejected because the average wage and median household income are deemed to be too high. The Haw River Police Department was re-modeled with grant funds. The Town will continue to apply for grants as they become available.
Councilmember Allen asked when the Council could expect to see work begin with the CBDG Grant in the old mill village area. Manager Earp stated bids have been received and work should begin in the next thirty (30) days.

Manager Earp stated that there is nothing new to report on the Tabardrey project; the Hope VI grant was rejected.
Mayor Boggs asked Manager Earp to check on the length of the stop light in the front of the Haw River Elementary School. He also asked about the clean-up of the gutters after the recent paving job. Manager Earp stated that DOT would be returning to clean up the gutters and sidewalks. What they do not get, Haw River maintenance will.
Open Forum 8:00 p.m. – None 
Announcements  -None 
8:01 p.m. Councilman Fogleman made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 5-0.

___________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor



Tammy W. Speicher, Town Clerk
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